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Meeting Minutes

Continental Breakfast provided by DARTEP

Welcome and Introductions: Joan Smith, DARTEP President, convened the meeting and welcomed everyone to the December meeting.

Joan thanked Reuben Rubio for his work in updating the DARTEP website, www.dartep.org, with materials from past meetings and information for upcoming meetings. 

Joan acknowledged that this is the first DARTEP meeting without Sue Wittick, who retired from the Michigan Department of Education on November 30.  One of the many things that Sue had done to promote and support the work of teacher educators in the state was to maintain the DARTEP listserv.  Dana Utterback, Catherine Smith’s assistant, will maintain the listserv for the current time.  Individuals can contact Dana directly to be added to the listserv. Her email is utterbackd@michigan.gov.  Access to the listserv is also available via the DARTEP website.

Nancy Carter, Northern Michigan University, joined the meeting by phone. 

Approval of Minutes:  The minutes were approved as distributed. 

Treasurer’s Report:  Hal Dittenber reviewed the treasurer’s report as posted to the listserv.  The current balance is $4,522.00.  

The membership list has been distributed on the listserv.  Any corrections to the list are to be sent directly to Hal, hal.dittenber@wayne.edu.  Some corrections have already been submitted, additional changes need to be sent as soon as possible.  An updated list will be distributed prior to the February meeting.

General Announcements and New Business

Joan asked for a show of hands for those attending the afternoon session that will focus on the revision of the Professional Standards for teachers.  This was also a rough count for those who will be staying for lunch, which was provided by the MDE.

Joan announced that the Dean or someone at each institution should have received a letter from Superintendent Flanagan regarding a change due to IDEA standards relative to special education teachers.  Teachers are contacting institutions regarding the changes.  This will be addressed in the MDE Update.

Joan announced that the law regarding increases in certification fees has been signed.  Information is available on the web.  A clarification was made that the new fee structure is taking effect on January 1, 2008, although law says it takes effect immediately.  MDE will provide clarification that it has been delayed until January 1, 2008.

MDE Staff Update

Flora Jenkins reviewed the status of the Teacher Preparation Policy Study Group’s report.  The State Board gave support for requiring national accreditation for each program in the state.  A timeline for implementation will be forthcoming.  Also, the Board supported establishing a Research Collaborative, involving various institutions to support the development of a framework for teacher excellence.  The Collaborative would work with the Professional Standards Commission for Teachers.  

Frank Ciloski discussed the increase in certification fees and distributed copies of a letter that will be going to superintendents, and to operating officers of colleges and universities.  The new fees are scheduled to start on January 1, 2008, and will not be posted on the web until that date, when the billing will convert automatically.  Current graduates whose recommendations are in the works in the next few weeks will probably need to pay the new fees.  Anyone whose application is received prior to December 31, 2007, will be billed at the old rates.  

The increase of $35 is actually just $7 per year, when spread over the five years for which the certificate is valid.  Although this is a significant amount, it is still not as high as many other professions in the state.  Funds received will be used to support the implementation of a new database so that recommendations can be taken directly and other on-line applications, for example one that would allow payments to be made via credit card

The letter that is being sent also addresses costs to be incurred by colleges and universities for state program approval and specialty programs.  The fees listed are not annual, but rather per event or certification.

Krista Ried addressed changes in the special education ‘highly qualified’ designation.  She explained that the elementary education test had been held as being appropriate for secondary special education teachers, who are providing direct instruction, to be considered highly qualified.  This has been changed and those teachers are being notified as to the need to meet the new highly qualified guidelines.  Secondary special education teachers who are co-teaching or providing support to a core teacher are not affected by this change.  

The new guidelines specify that secondary special education teachers who are providing direct instruction in content areas need to have passed the respective content test to be considered highly qualified. If students are in a classroom setting in which they are expected to met the same standards of the Michigan Merit Exam, then they need to have the same level and rigor or content as any other students and they need secondary special education teachers who have the content expertise as demonstrated by having passed the content tests.

Points to consider:

· Secondary is defined as grades 9 – 12.  

· For teachers in self-contained classrooms at grades 6 – 8 the elementary test is okay.  If instruction is departmentalized at grades 6 – 8, then it is considered secondary and the content tests must be passed.  

· Students who are completing MI-Access are working at elementary level, so the elementary test is appropriate for their teachers    

· Teachers who have completed 18 credits in a content area or who have completed a masters degree (depending on what degree was in) may be able to meet HOUSSE option 1.

· The portfolio option (HOUSSE option 3) may be an option.

There is the concern that teacher preparation students completing special education programs right now are only highly qualified for elementary placements and for team teaching situations.

A recommendation for advising students is that they take the elementary test and a test for one of the four core subjects – math, language arts, science or social studies (can be elementary level, does not have to be secondary).  They could then be considered highly qualified for that content; they do not need to have the endorsement which would require the coursework, but can be highly qualified.  Once they are highly qualified and employed, then they have two years to show that they are highly qualified in other disciplines, which can be done through the portfolio option.  To be highly qualified, teachers must pass a rigorous test, so they could pass the PRAXIS subject test although it has nothing to do with certification or endorsement in Michigan.  State authorization to teach is still the certification, which in this case is the special education certification/endorsement for K-12.  Being highly qualified is in addition to that. Information regarding this situation has been sent to institutions.

Bonnie Rockefellow’s update was distributed at the meeting and will be posted to DARTEP website.

Beatrice Harrison discussed the draft standards for school counselors being worked on by the school counselors work group.  Under the high school Michigan merit curriculum, counselors are identified as a group that will work with students, parents, etc. to help students succeed with the curriculum.  Currently, Michigan has one of the higher student-counselor ratios in the country. Legislators are expressing an interest in addressing this, so that more counselors will be available to help students succeed with the MME.

Catherine Smith reviewed the TEAC and NCATE presentations at the last DARTEP meeting.  She distributed a handout from TEAC that defines what a program is for that organization. She also distributed a chart showing what kinds of data are exchanged between MDE and the institutions.  Both handouts will be sent or posted electronically.  Excel spreadsheets with provisions for this year’s calculations on the institutional report card have been sent to Deans or the person who has been designated as person who reports excel spreadsheet documentations.  Updates on specialty program areas information for NCATE may be available by the February 1st meeting.  There will be a need to revise state protocol for this aspect of NCATE

Rosheeda Witthorne noted that administrative certification applications are being handled by Joanne Gibson.  Rosheeda distributed a handout on what is involved in the process.  More information available through Rosheeda or Joanne.

Troops to Teachers/Spouses to Teachers Results 

Dr. David Ratajik is the Program Manager for Troops to Teachers in Michigan and Indiana.  He presented an overview of the program, which focuses on recruiting former military personnel to teach math, science, bilingual, and special education.  It has been in operation for 13 years nationally, five years in Michigan and two years in Indiana.  More than 11,000 new teachers have been placed through the program across the country, with more being placed in states that have had a stronger military presence.  Research completed by NCEI indicates that graduates do well in teaching, and the program is now working on gathering data related to the connection between program participants and student performance.  Placements are in schools that serve low-income, high-need students.  If participants agree to work in high need school setting for three years, they receive a bonus or incentive.  Program participants work in academic schools, as well as in career/technical centers.  The program works with all teacher preparation institutions.

Participants in the Troops to Teachers program are non-traditional teaching candidates, with an average age of 42.  Across the country, 85% are male, 43% are people of color, and 42% are teaching in special education, math, or science.  Retention data shows that 83% of the participants remain in education after five years, in either teaching or administrative positions.  One strength of the program is that participants have worked in wide range of settings, environments, and cultures, and they bring the real world experience into the classroom.  They understand the big picture and are able to help students put their education into that broader context.  In addition, they bring a drug-free mindset into the classroom, and are goal oriented and used to confirming to rules and standards.  They have a commitment to team work and integrity.  They draw on their prior military experience with lesson planning, counseling, testing and working with developing potential in others.

David shared stories of some of the program participants, providing background information as to military service and their current teaching situation or education role, as some have moved into administration.  He highlighted the range of experiences in their military services and the leadership skills that participants have developed and bring to the classroom and their schools.  

The program has evolved to include a Spouses to Teachers program that has just been started.

Joan thanked David for his presentation and reiterated the value of the program.

Organizations Reports

MACTE – David Hamilton reported that the executive board will meet on Monday.  

AICUM – Donna Fiebelkorn reported that Susan Hasseler is now the liaison for DARTEP with the AICUM institutions.  Representatives of the AICUM institutions will have lunch together today to discuss aspects of the national certification mandate.   

Professional Standards – David Hamilton reported that a proposal of having SPA reviews be optional has been presented to the State Board, and the PSTC is waiting for a response. Under either TEAC or NCATE, institutions will have to show efficacy in the content areas, so SPA would be redundant, although institutions certainly could do it as option.  

MATE – no report

Deans Council – Dave Myton reported that the Deans Council is supportive of the TPPSG’s recommendation of national accreditation, although there was concern that there would be consistent guidelines across the different routes that would be available to institutions.

COATT –  Reuben Rubio will send an email with the update for COATT.

Job-Alike Session Reports 

Deans and Chairs

The group discussed the use of frameworks for assessing dispositions in working with students at various points in their programs.  

Student Teacher Supervisors 

Discussion topics included:

· Third party providers on substitute teaching permits for student teaching. 

· placement issues related to the shift from semesters to trimesters in the K-12 schools.

· The post-Labor Day start of school and MEAP testing limiting fall placements. 

· Reducing the number of credits, although not reducing weeks of student teaching. 

· Requiring MTTC passing scores before student teaching and whether a mandate is coming. 

· Implications of the change in MTTC contractor. 

Certification Officers

Discussion topics included:

· The electronic certification submission process, which is being implemented in steps.  

· The June 30, 2008, deadline for administrative certification applications under previous guidelines.  MDE representatives indicated that they may be open to extending the deadline.  This will be discussed further at the February DARTEP meeting.  

· A guide to interpreting the new administrative rules which is being developed by MDE.  

· A corrected letter clarifying the new reading requirement, which will be sent to districts.  One of the purposes of the new reading course is to practice strategies, which can present problem if teachers are not in classroom.

· Continuing problems with teacher preparation program data, with some institutions not having sufficient date reported compared to how many have submitted, while others get more reported than students who have submitted.  The MDE is continuing to work with this process.

Announcements

AICUM group to have lunch with Catherine Smith.

Joan Smith to meet with group of institutions that offer Health endorsements during lunch.

Donna Hamilton made the request for institutions to identify districts that have effective mentoring programs.  

MDE representatives reiterated the urgent need for Russian and bilingual teachers to work on test development.  Any possible candidates should contact Steve Stegink as soon as possible.

Meeting Adjourned


Next meeting – February 1, 2008, at Baker College of Flint.

Directions will be forthcoming.

Certification Officers update will be held in the afternoon of that meeting

Respectfully submitted,

Donna Fiebelkorn
DARTEP Secretary

